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Members Present: Tori Foreman, Shawn Iles, Vaishali Patel,  
Benjamin Schapiro, Leora Siegel, Sandra Smith, Michael Tannen 
 
Members Absent: Diane Allen, Margaret Lurie 
 
Staff:  Karen Danczak Lyons, Wynn Shawver, Jill Schacter, Paul Gottschalk 
 
Guests: Mary Kling, Bob Siedenberg (Evanston Review) 
 
Presiding Member:  Michael Tannen, President 
 
CALL TO ORDER/DECLARATION OF QUORUM - A quorum was present and 
President Tannen called the meeting to order at 6:31 pm.  
 
CITIZEN COMMENT - none 
 
DEVELOPMENT REPORT – Wynn Shawver reported that over $179,000 in private 
funds were raised in 2014. In addition, the Library recently received a second bequest 
from the estate of Alan Howard in the amount of $48,000. The very generous total to 
date from Mr. Howard is $168,000 and these funds were placed in the Library’s 
Endowment with income to be used to purchase books in perpetuity. Work continues on 
developing the donor database. Board members thanked Wynn for her work. 
 
STAFF REPORTS – Karen Danczak Lyons introduced Mary Kling, the Library’s 
Volunteer Coordinator. Mary described the valuable services provided by over 30 
volunteers and plans to recruit volunteers to serve a “concierge” function in the lobby. 
 
Jill Schacter provided an overview of her work as the Marketing and Communications 
Coordinator. The Library’s e-newsletter reaches over 23,000 subscribers. Over 1,700 
people received the Library’s press releases. There are over 3,000 Twitter and 3,000 
Facebook followers. This promotional work is done at virtually no cost. Having a modest 
marketing budget and a graphic design professional would be very helpful in promoting 
the Library’s messages further in the community. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA – Approval of the Meeting Minutes of the January 14, 2015 
regular meeting and approval of the bills and payroll. 
 
Benjamin Schapiro moved, and Leora Siegel seconded, a motion to approve the 
consent agenda consisting of the minutes of the January 14th regular meeting and the 
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bills and payroll -- the motion passed unanimously in a voice vote. 
 
INFORMATION/COMMUNICATIONS – Leora Siegel shared that the Illinois Library 
Association (ILA) expects significant cuts in library support if the Governor’s budget is 
approved as presented.  
 
LIBRARY DIRECTOR’S REPORT -- Director Danczak Lyons reviewed highlights of her 
monthly report (see report attached): 
 
Karen and Leora attended the ILA Legislative Breakfast along with 13 State Senators, 
State Representatives and one US Representative. This advocacy event builds 
relationships. 
 
The Library will help provide services in the new Gibbs-Morrison Cultural Center 
(formerly BooCoo) in west Evanston. 
 
A discussion about having an elected Library Board will take place at the City Council‘s 
Rules Committee meeting in April. There is a concern that elected library boards, like 
those of Oak Park and Skokie, do not have the racial diversity that reflects their 
communities.  Trustees believe that by having appointed Trustees, Evanston’s Library 
Board is much better able to reflect the demographic make-up of the community.  
 
ADMINSTRATIVE SERVICES REPORT – Paul Gottschalk reported that the unaudited 
financial results for 2014 include revenue exceeding budget by $152,754 and 
expenditures being below budget by $189,469. There are significant facilities projects 
underway including the replacement of elevator door operators, design of HVAC and 
weatherproofing work, and staff brainstorming on interior space service improvements. 
 
BOARD REPORTS – there were no committee reports. 
. 
BOARD DEVELOPMENT 
The review of the United for Libraries “Library Advocacy” video was postponed until a 
future meeting. 
 
NEW BUSINESS  
Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Vaishali Patel - approval of one-year 
agreement with Mary Kling for Volunteer Management Services at a cost not to exceed 
$20,000. Passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Sandra Smith - approval of one-year 
Cooperative Computer Services (CCS) Annual Agreement in the amount of $106,700. 
Passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Shawn Iles – approval of the Library’s Illinois 
Public Library Annual Report. Approved unanimously on a voice vote. 
 
Library Director Evaluation Process – Michael Tannen distributed the evaluation form 
and current employment agreement. He asked that forms be returned to him by March 
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4th. The Board will discuss the results in closed session on March 18th and meet with the 
Director in closed session on April 15th. 
 
CLOSED SESSION – Review and Approval of Closed Session Minutes – President 
Tannen read the official language for convening a Closed Executive session. Motion by 
Michael Tannen, second by Leora Siegel – move into Closed Session. Approved on a 
unanimous roll call vote. The Board moved into Closed Session at 8:00 p.m. 
 
The Board re-convened into Open Session at 8:10 pm. 
 
Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Vaishali Patel – approval of the Closed 
Session minutes of the meetings of September 17, 2014 and November 19, 2014. Ayes 
- Tori Foreman, Shawn Iles, Vaishali Patel, Benjamin Schapiro, Leora Siegel, and 
Sandra Smith; Nays – Michael Tannen. 

 
ADJOURNMENT Benjamin Schapiro moved, second by Sandra Smith – adjournment of 
the meeting. The motion passed on a voice vote.  Adjourned at 8:12 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
Tori Foreman, Acting Secretary 
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Library Director’s Report 
February 18, 2015 

Updates: 

• Throughout February, please join us at all locations of the Evanston Public Library as we promote 

reading to our youngest children through "Winter Words: Read and Talk with Your Young Child." The 

program, which features a reading log, prize books, staff recommendations and a fun craft, is for 

children from birth through age 3 years.  

Early exposure to words, language and reading is a key component of future success in school and 

beyond. In 2014, The American Academy of Pediatrics, representing 62,000 pediatricians, made it policy 

to promote reading to children from birth. Studies show that children who are talked to frequently from 

birth are significantly better prepared for school success. The Library is also piloting the program at a 

small number of home daycare facilities in Evanston and will reach out to families with very young 

children throughout the community. 

• Teen Services highlights include:   1) DIY:  Renee Neumeier has expanded Teen DIY to all three 

locations.  Each month there will be a different Teen DIY at each branch. 2) Staff from the Loft was 

invited to Roycemore to present on 3-D design and printing to the teachers. The presentation was well 

received and staff will do a second presentation in February.  The teachers were amazed at the range of 

services that are available to them for free.   

 My thanks to Laura Antolin for once again coordinating the Martin Luther King celebration for the 

Children’s area:.  The centerpiece of this celebration is Rev. Eddie Reeves’ moving interpretation of 

Dr. King’s, “I Have a Dream” speech at 3pm. Laura once again arranged for Rev. Reeves to come on 

January 19.  She also prepared letters and put up a sign at the entrance of the Children’s Room that 

capitalized on our 2015 theme as well as MLK’s famous speech (The Power of Words, “I Have A 

Dream”). Laura prepared and put out a craft for the day (Peace Trees), as well as hand die-cuts for 

patrons to write their dreams on to display on the column across from the Children’s Services desk.   

She arranged for 2 showings of the films, Martin’s Big Words and March On! to precede Rev. 

Reeves, at 1:30 and at 2:15.  This is very much a family event and was very well attended.   First 

movie showing attendance = 23; Second movie showing attendance = 46; Rev. Reeves attendance = 

60 

 On Monday, February 16, Leora and I attended the annual Illinois Legislator’s Breakfast in Buffalo 

Grove.  Thirteen Senators and Representatives attended including U.S. Representative Bob Dold.  

Three elected officials sent representatives. I have included the handouts at your places and 

included a scanned copy in this report. Themes expressed include: Everyone was awaiting the 

Governor’s message delivered today; closing the budget gaps will be challenging and advocacy on 

behalf of libraries is critical as we seek to protect our state funds. Included in the handouts are tips 

for advocacy and our Board development session later this evening covers the topic as well. 

 Library programs and services at 1823 Church: The City of Evanston has purchased the building at 

1823 Church, formerly operated as Boo Coo. On Saturday , February 28th at 3:00 p.m. the City of 

Evanston will be holding  an open house and plan to begin operating the facility later this year.   The 

Evanston Public Library will be providing programs, services and materials as part of the new service 

model. 
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 FFE UPDATE: Wynn Shawver will provide an update on the next steps in the data analysis and 

reporting. Highlights based upon outcomes to date: 

 • we’ve raised $144,350.83 during the Fund for Excellence 2014 Campaign for the Fund for 

Excellence; 

• we’ve raised $16,304.00 during the Fund for Excellence 2014 Campaign for the Gigi Galich 

Memorial Fund;  

• we’ve raised $18,357.00 during the Fund for Excellence 2014 Campaign for the Area of Greatest 

Need; which means 

• we’ve raised $179,011.83 from our individual donors during the campaign – which does not 

include the $48,000 contribution that we received most recently. 

 Allen H. Howard Fund: We received another payment from the estate of Allen H. Howard. At the 

direction of the estate, income from the fund is to be used to purchase books. The fund was 

established in 2012 when we received the first bequest of $120,000.     

 Cradle to Career update:  The Executive Director has been hired and the committees are moving 

from the planning phase into an implementation phase. The Evanston Public Library is part of the 

City of Evanston’s partnership team. I am working with the “Who’s Missing?” Committee chaired by 

Alderman Holmes.    

Assessments, metrics and initiative results: 

Foot traffic:   January, 2015      December, 2014 

Main:  43,044         41,479 

North:    3,751           4,044 

CAMS:    4,405                   4,110 

Total:  51,200          49,633 

Website visits in January: 47,099 December: 39,516   

Overall Computer/Internet Use – all locations: January: 6,944  December: 6,966  

NOTE: New metric: Wi-Fi usage – all three locations for January: 12,364 

My thanks to Dave Jordan for finding a program to capture this information for us. 

 

 Services and collaborations: 

 The Evanston Public Library was well represented at the African American Heritage Reading Fest at 

Washington School. Connie Heneghan, Laura Antolin, Martha Meyers and I enjoyed reading to the 

students. 

 In partnership with Literature for All of Us, we are supporting their application for a 

Communityworks grant from ECF for implementation of their community wide programming 

initiative, The Power of Words, The Power of Resilience: Evanston Speaks.  The programming is 

scheduled to run throughout the month of July 2015.  Based upon work that Literature for All of Us 

has undertaken, this program would be a natural extension of EPL’s program last summer around 

the book “How Long Must I Cry?”  More details will be forthcoming after we learn about the 

response to the grant proposal. 
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 ETHS Freshman Orientation: We staffed an information and resource table on January 14th  and  15th 

as parents and incoming Freshman receive their orientation and enrollment information. 

 Congratulations to Martha Meyer who reports: We had 83 people (39 kids; 44 adults) for the 

Bilingual Chinese New Year Storytime. That was way too many people for the room we had -- we 

overflowed into the area outside the Barbara Friedberg Storytelling Room! We read stories in 

English & Mandarin, we sang a Happy New Year song in Chinese, we made 2 different crafts -- a 

Chinese Dragon Mask for the younger kids and an intricate paper cutting craft creating the 

Chinese symbol for Fortune for the older children (10+). Then we did a children's parade with 

our dragon masks -- marching around the 1st floor, saying Gong Xi, Gong Xi!  The majority of 

people that attended the event where Chinese Mandarin speakers; there were some Anglo 

families and some kids who were in the Children's room already. Martha worked with two 

volunteers who both suggested that program and then worked with Martha: Wendy Cao and 

Brooklyn Guan translated marketing materials and the three books we used, found the right you 

tube videos for the song and the dragon dance, came in on Thursday to work on the technical 

side of the presentation and also to practice reading the books together in English and 

Mandarin, and finally provided additional decorations and other support for the program, as 

well as acting as hosts during the event.  

 Book Buddies Evolves Under the leadership of Laura Antolin: 

Book Buddies is a program in conjunction with JumpStart students from Northwestern.  The 
JumpStart program targets at risk preschoolers and hires and trains college students to 
work intensively in reading with these children.  Book Buddies uses student coordinators 
and recruits volunteers from the college to read one-on-one or two/three-to-one with 
children as well as present a themed craft.   
 
At EPL, Book Buddies has been on Fridays from 4-5pm, and always started with a song and 
short circle time with a librarian (15-20 minutes), then broke off into small group reading 
and culminated with the craft.  In the 3-4 years that we have hosted this program, it has 
been in the Library and its audience has largely been the preschool population that we 
normally see for our weekly storytimes. The numbers of preschoolers and volunteers ebbs 
and flows.   
Changes: 

 (Laura)  sought to make some changes and bring Book Buddies out into the community 

to at-risk preschoolers in a preschool setting, more in line with the mission of the 

regular JumpStart program and as a way of reaching those children who wouldn’t 

normally be at the Library.  She set up schedules for 2 -10 week sessions of Book 

Buddies on Fridays (from January 9- March 13; and from April 3-June 5) and wanted 

these sessions to be at Reba Early Learning Center, Child Care Center of Evanston and 

Creative Play at Robert Crown, because of the demographics at each location.   

 

 We determined that the Northwestern students could easily get to Reba and to the 

Child Care Center but not to Robert Crown, so decided to split the first session by going 

to Reba for the first 5 weeks and the Child Care Center for the second 

 



Approved – March 18, 2015 

7 
 

  Attendance: 

1/9 , one classrooms, attendance =  27 
1/16, two classrooms, attendance = 44 
1/23, one classroom, attendance = 27 
1/30, two classrooms, attendance = 45 
 
 

 Comments: 

o One mother I know as a patron at the Library told me when she was picking up 

her daughter, how happy she was that her daughter could take part in Book 

Buddies.  She had experienced it once at the Library when Reba was closed on a 

Friday but not again and she was really glad that we were bringing to her 

preschool. 

o I asked the Director, Bettye Cohns, what she thought about Book Buddies after 

she experienced it and her response on January 22, was: 

Hi Laura, 
I thought it was great! The children have an opportunity to work one-one or in 
small groups. It can be a challenge finding consistent opportunities for this to 
happen!  The children and teachers love it. Everyone seemed to be busy and 
interested in the activities. 
  Bettye 

 Thanks to our wonderful partner Center for Economic Progress, tax preparation is being offered 

again at the Main Library. Please refer to the following fliers in English and Spanish for specific 

information: 



Approved – March 18, 2015 

8 
 

  
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  
 

 

Upcoming events of note: 
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 The second in our series of programs in partnership with Northwestern University’s  Middle East 

and North African Studies Program (MENA) will be presented on Monday, March 2: 

  Lecture Title: “The Rise of Sectarianism in the Middle East in an Age of Western Hegemony: 1860 – 

2014” 

Speaker: Ussama Makdisi, Professor of History and the first holder of the Arab-American Educational 
Foundation Chair of Arab Studies at Rice University, will present a lecture on the origins of sectarianism 
in the modern Middle East. This will also be the topic of his forthcoming book, to be published by the 
University of California Press. Professor Makdisi has published widely on Ottoman and Arab history, as 
well as on U.S.-Arab relations and U.S. missionary work in the Middle East.  

 Dav Pilkey of Captain Underpants fame will be at the Evanston Public Library on March 9th. Meet 

team supreme Dav Pilkey, creator of Captain Underpants, and 2015 Caldecott Award-winning 

artist Dan Santat (The Adventures of Beekle)! They will celebrate the publication of Ricky 

Ricotta's Mighty Robot vs. the Stupid Stinkbugs from Saturn, the sixth book in the Ricky Ricotta 

series, featuring Dan Santat's brand-new full color illustrations! The authors will discuss their 

collaboration and autograph copies made available for purchase by co-sponsor 

 

Excerpts from Patron feedback: 

 Thank you so much for putting so much effort into organizing this wonderful event. Many Chinese 

families told me that it was very meaningful for them that they could experience the new year 

atmosphere in a different county. And most importantly all the kids had great fun!  

Happy Chinese New Year to you and your family! Looking forward to working with you in the future. 
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